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 The Really Terrible Orchestra isn't all that bad 
 
 
 
So, is the Really Terrible Orchestra of Westchester really that terrible? 
 
Founder, director and conductor Barbara Rosenthal admitted, with a smile, 
that the nearly 18-month-old organization is not all that bad, actually. 
More like mediocre. 
 
"Part of the vision is to have fun, to practice, to play and to perform," 
she said. Members "find a place where they can play without having to 
audition, without being perfect, without being nervous they won't do well 
enough. The name brings people in. It brings in absolutely the people that 
we want." 
 
The Really Terrible Orchestra of Westchester is one of four "really 
terrible" orchestras. The first was created in Scotland by best-selling 
author Alexander McCall Smith in 1995 as a way for adults with some youthful 
musical experience to play music together. In addition to the Westchester 
version, which started with five people (including Rosenthal) in March 2009, 
there are versions in North Carolina and Pennsylvania, and a Really Terrible 
String Orchestra in San Francisco. 
 
Irvington resident Rosenthal is an amateur violinist who has played in 
community orchestras and helped jump-start the Irvington schools' orchestra 
program several years ago. A friend who plays the violin in community 
musical groups told her about the Scotland group, and Rosenthal contacted it 
and got its blessing to start a group here. 
 
 



That was in December 2008, and she had found her "mission in life." 
 
"Half the people I meet have some kind of instrument and a dream they would 
play it," she said. "There are very few community orchestras and you have to 
audition, and they're hard to get into. And they're very serious and people 
don't necessarily have fun. The vision of the RTO is to have fun." 
 
Rosenthal put up posters and contacted local music stores and other venues 
seeking musicians. The first rehearsal, on St. Patrick's Day 2009, drew two 
clarinets, a flute and a saxophone. They sat and played "Londonderry Air" 
and agreed to play again. 
 
Rosenthal learned conducting on the job. To find music to play, she signed 
up for an Internet music score program and drew on the Irvington school's 
music library. 
 
"I played the clarinet since I was 11, I guess, through high school, then I 
didn't play it for 50 years," said Lester Krasnogor, 72, of Chappaqua, one 
of the original musicians tempted by Rosenthal's poster. "I retired my 
(medical) practice, so I had time on my hands and I decided I would revive 
my interest in music. I had my instrument refurbished and was looking for a 
group to play with." 
 
The group, he said, "was just what I was looking for. It's a lot of fun. 
Really nice people." 
 
Member Amy Hall of Ossining brought her bassoon to the mix in April. At 49, 
she is one of the younger members of the group, which now fluctuates between 
15 and 20 people. She took up the bassoon in seventh grade, played through 
college, then put the instrument away for a few decades. 
 
"I always wanted to pick it up again," she said. "Life got in the way. There 
isn't enough time in the day for everything you want to do. My father was 
dying earlier this year and I had been just so emotionally torn up by that, 
and I really needed something that was just my own ... something for my own 
peace of mind. Then I walked into a deli where I saw the poster, and the 
bottom line said, 'All you need is an instrument and a pulse,' and it made 
me laugh. I hadn't laughed in a long time. Three weeks later, I joined." 
 
For the first year, the orchestra practiced at Purchase College. Recently 
the practices were moved to a home in Dobbs Ferry, although the schedule 
remains the same: every other Monday from about 7:30 p.m. to about 9:30 p.m. 
 
 



The RTO has played at the East Hartsdale farmers market; at The Westchester 
mall during Christmas; and at Purchase College. 
 
It also has been the subject of a student-shot documentary. 
 
Rosenthal has a passion for the group and for the role music plays in life. 
Too many people, she said, feel shut out of making music because they aren't 
at a professional level. 
 
"We have every level," she said. And the players have improved with practice 
and over time. 
 
The truth is: They're really not all that bad. 
 
Group seeks new members 
 
The Really Terrible Orchestra of Westchester is looking for interested 
amateurs who have graduated from their school years and want to play their 
instruments again. The group is heavy on woodwinds and strings; it could use 
some brass and percussion. For information, contact Barbara Rosenthal at 
bhrosenthal@optonline.net or call 914-591-9355              914-591-9355      . 
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